# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FO	ORM 10-Q
QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13	OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the quarterly	period ended March 31, 2012
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13	OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
Commission	n file number 001-34835
	estnet, Inc.  (strant as specified in its charter)
Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	20-1409613 (I.R.S Employer Identification No.)
35 East Wacker Drive, Suite 2400, Chicago, IL (Address of principal executive offices)	60601 (Zip Code)
	one number, including area code: 312) 827-2800
	ired to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the of file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90
	and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be apter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, as	n accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions

X

Accelerated filer

Smaller reporting company

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes □ No ⊠

As of May 1, 2012, 32,223,785 shares of the common stock with a par value of \$0.005 per share were outstanding.

Large accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1. Financial Statements (Unaudited)  Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011  Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011  Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity for the three months ended March 31, 2012	3 2 5
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011  Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations  Forward-Looking Statements Overview Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources	18 18 18 21 26
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	28
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	28
PART II - OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	29
Item 1A. Risk Factors	29
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	29
Item 6. Exhibits	29

# Envestnet, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (In thousands, except share information) (Unaudited)

	March 31, 2012	December 31, 2011
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 70,636	\$ 64,909
Fees receivable	8,610	9,644
Deferred tax assets, net	146	192
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	3,137	4,040
Total current assets	82,529	78,785
Property and equipment, net	10,667	11,091
Internally developed software, net	3,487	3,524
Intangible assets, net	11,246	12,225
Goodwill	21,334	22,223
Deferred tax assets, net	6,726	6,692
Other non-current assets	3,165	3,162
Total assets	\$ 139,154	\$ 137,702
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity		
Current liabilities:		
Accrued expenses	\$ 13,186	\$ 14,919
Accounts payable	2,266	1,974
Note payable	174	171
Deferred revenue	530	79
Total current liabilities	16,156	17,143
Deferred rent liability	1,492	1,414
Lease incentive liability	2,844	2,933
Other non-current liabilities	618	573
Total liabilities	21,110	22,063
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholders' equity		
Common stock, par value \$0.005, 500,000,000 shares authorized as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 respectively; 43,662,090 and 43,515,899 shares issued as of		
March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively; 31,950,815 and 31,810,726 shares outstanding as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively	218	218
Treasury stock at cost, 11,711,275 and 11,705,173 shares as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively	(10,499)	(10,421)
Additional paid-in capital	165,327	163,584
Accumulated deficit	(37,002)	(37,742)
Total stockholders' equity	118,044	115,639
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 139,154	\$ 137,702

See accompanying notes to unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Envestnet, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (In thousands, except share and per share information) (Unaudited)

	Three Month March	
	2012	2011
Revenues:		
Assets under management or administration	\$ 28,263	\$ 23,271
Licensing and professional services	4,379	5,991
Total revenues	32,642	29,262
Operating expenses:		
Cost of revenues	11,526	10,128
Compensation and benefits	10,685	10,146
General and administration	6,773	4,876
Depreciation and amortization	2,399	1,548
Restructuring charges	27	10
Total operating expenses	31,410	26,708
Income from operations	1,232	2,554
Other income (expense):		
Interest income	9	26
Interest expense	(3)	(211)
Gain on investments		3
Total other income (expense)	6	(182)
Income before income tax provision	1,238	2,372
Income tax provision	498	968
Net income	<u> 740</u>	1,404
Net income per share:		
Basic	<u>\$ 0.02</u>	\$ 0.04
Diluted	<u>\$</u> 0.02	\$ 0.04
Weighted average common shares outstanding: Basic	31,857,598	31,433,964
Diluted	32,901,969	32,872,600

 $See\ accompanying\ notes\ to\ unaudited\ Condensed\ Consolidated\ Financial\ Statements.$ 

# Envestnet, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (In thousands, except share information) (Unaudited)

	Common S	itock	Treasury S	Stock	Additional		Total
			Common		Paid-in	Accumulated	Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	deficit	Equity
Balance, December 31, 2011	43,515,899	\$ 218	(11,705,173)	\$(10,421)	\$163,584	\$ (37,742)	\$ 115,639
Exercise of stock options	124,956	_	_	_	948	_	948
Issuance of common stock - vesting of restricted stock	21,235	_	_	_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation	_	_	_	_	795	_	795
Purchase of treasury stock (at cost)	_	_	(6,102)	(78)	_	_	(78)
Net income						740	740
Balance, March 31, 2012	43,662,090	\$ 218	(11,711,275)	\$(10,499)	\$165,327	\$ (37,002)	\$ 118,044

See accompanying notes to unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Envestnet, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (In thousands) (Unaudited)

		nths Ended
	2012	2011
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	<del></del> -	
Net income	\$ 740	\$ 1,404
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortization	2,399	1,548
Amortization of customer inducements	_	1,206
Deferred rent and lease incentive	(11)	(69)
Gain on investments	_	(3)
Deferred income taxes	12	775
Stock-based compensation	795	816
Interest expense	3	211
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Fees receivable	1,034	567
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	903	(480)
Accrued expenses	(1,733)	(1,212)
Accounts payable	292	349
Deferred revenue	451	(164)
Other non-current liabilities	45	60
Net cash provided by operating activities	4,930	5,008
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Purchase of property and equipment	(613)	(1,419)
Capitalization of internally developed software	(346)	(435)
Proceeds from investments	(3)	15
Goodwill adjustment	889	_
Net cash used in investing activities	(73)	(1,839)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	948	1,072
Purchase of treasury stock	(78)	(94)
Net cash provided by financing activities	870	978
INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	5,727	4,147
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF PERIOD	64,909	67,668
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF PERIOD	\$ <u>70,636</u>	\$ 71,815
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information - cash paid during the period for:		
Income taxes	\$ 341	\$ 109
	Ų 211	,

See accompanying notes to unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

#### 1. Organization and Description of Business

Envestnet, Inc. ("Envestnet") and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Company") provides open-architecture wealth management services and technology to independent financial advisors and financial institutions. These services and related technology are provided via the Envestnet AdvisorSuite® and Envestnet | PMC®, the Company's investment consulting group.

The Company's AdvisorSuite is a platform of integrated, internet-based technology applications and related services that provide portfolio diagnostics, proposal generation, investment model management, rebalancing and trading, portfolio performance reporting and monitoring solutions, billing, and back-office and middle-office operations and administration.

The Company's investment consulting group, Envestnet | PMC, provides investment manager due diligence and research, a full spectrum of investment offerings supported by both proprietary and third-party research, and overlay portfolio management services.

Through these platform and service offerings, the Company provides open-architecture support for a wide range of investment products (separately managed accounts, multi-manager accounts, mutual funds, exchange-traded funds, stock baskets, alternative investments, and other fee-based investment solutions) from Envestnet | PMC and other leading investment providers via multiple custodians, and also account administration and reporting services.

Envestnet operates six registered investment advisor subsidiaries ("RIAs") and a registered broker-dealer. The RIAs are registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The broker-dealer is registered with the SEC, all 50 states and the District of Columbia and is a member of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA").

#### 2. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company as of March 31, 2012 and for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011 have not been audited by an independent registered public accounting firm. These unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all normal recurring adjustments which are, in the opinion of management, necessary to present fairly the Company's financial position as of March 31, 2012 and the results of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for the periods presented herein. The unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2011 was derived from the Company's audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011 but does not include all disclosures, including notes required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP"). The results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 is not necessarily indicative of the operating results to be expected for other interim periods or for the full fiscal year. Dollar amounts contained in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements are in thousands, except share and per share amounts.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the SEC. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. These unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed for the year ended December 31, 2011.

The preparation of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Significant estimates in these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include estimating uncollectible receivables, costs capitalized for internally developed software, valuations and assumptions used for impairment testing of goodwill, intangible and other long-lived assets, fair value of stock and stock options issued, realization of deferred tax assets and valuation and other assumptions used to allocate purchase prices in business combinations. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

#### Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2011, the FASB issued authoritative guidance that amends ASC Topic 220, Comprehensive Income, to require that all non-owner changes in stockholders' equity be presented either in a single continuous statement of comprehensive income or in two separate but consecutive statements, and it eliminates the option to present components of other comprehensive income as a part of the statement of changes in stockholders' equity. In addition, this guidance requires an entity to present on the face of the financial statements reclassification adjustments for items that are reclassified from other comprehensive income to net income in the statement(s) where the components of net income and the components of other comprehensive income are presented. These amendments are to be applied retrospectively and are effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2011; however, early adoption is permitted. The adoption of this guidance on January 1, 2012 did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In September 2011, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding the testing of goodwill for impairment. This guidance allows companies to perform a "qualitative" assessment to determine whether or not the current two-step quantitative testing method, in which a company compares the fair value of reporting units to its carrying amount including goodwill, must be followed. If a qualitative assessment indicates that it is more-likely-than-not that the fair value of a reporting unit is greater than its carrying amount, then the quantitative impairment test is not required. A company may choose to use the qualitative assessment on none, some, or all of its reporting units or to bypass the qualitative assessment and proceed directly to the two-step quantitative testing method. This guidance is effective for annual and interim goodwill impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2011; however, early adoption is permitted. The adoption of this guidance on January 1, 2012 did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

#### 3. Business Acquisitions

#### FundQuest Acquisition

On December 13, 2011, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of FundQuest Incorporated ("FundQuest"), a subsidiary of BNP Paribas Investment Partners USA Holdings, Inc. for total consideration of approximately \$27,796. FundQuest was renamed Envestnet Portfolio Solutions, Inc. ("EPS") subsequent to the acquisition. EPS provides managed account programs, overlay portfolio management, mutual funds, institutional asset management and investment consulting to registered investment advisors, independent advisors, broker-dealers, banks and trust organizations. The goodwill arising from the acquisition represents the expected synergistic benefits of the transaction and the knowledge and experience of the workforce in place. The goodwill recognized is not-deductible for income tax purposes.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

During the three months ended March 31, 2012, the Company finalized the estimated working capital adjustment. The following table summarizes the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date of December 13, 2011 as initially reported in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011:

		nber 13, 2011 tially reported)	ideration istments	iber 13, 2011 adjusted)
Accounts receivable	\$	2,603	\$ 	\$ 2,603
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		46	_	46
Property and equipment		442	_	442
Intangible assets		11,830	_	11,830
Goodwill		20,192	(889)	19,303
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		(1,364)	_	(1,364)
Deferred income taxes		(4,710)	_	(4,710)
Deferred revenue		(354)	 	 (354)
Total assets acquired	<u>\$</u>	28,685	\$ (889)	\$ 27,796

The initially reported estimated fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed were based on the information that was available at the time the Company filed its annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011. As of May 9, 2012, management of the Company believes all relevant information is now available to finalize the estimates.

Pro forma results for Envestnet, Inc. giving effect to the FundQuest acquisition

The following unaudited pro forma financial information presents the combined results of operations of Envestnet and FundQuest. For the three months ended March 31, 2011, the unaudited pro forma financial information presents the results of the FundQuest acquisition as if the acquisition had occurred as of the beginning of 2011.

Pro forma financial information is presented for informational purposes and is not indicative of the results of operations that would have been achieved if the acquisition had taken place at the beginning of the period presented.

	Three Months ended March 31, 2011
Revenue	\$ 32,481
Net income	1,955
Net income per share:	
Basic	0.06
Diluted	0.06

#### Prima Capital Holding, Inc. Agreement

On April 5, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Prima Capital Holding, Inc. ("Prima") (Note 16). In accordance with the stock purchase agreement, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of Prima for cash consideration of approximately \$13,750, subject to certain post-closing adjustments of which the Company is still in the process of completing. Prima provides investment management due diligence, research applications, asset allocation modeling and multi-manager portfolios to the wealth management and retirement industries. Prima's clientele includes seven of the top 20 banks in the U.S. as measured by total assets, independent RIAs, regional broker-dealers, family offices and trust companies.

The Company currently is in the initial phase of gathering financial information and has not completed the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. At this time, the unaudited pro forma financial information is not presented for the three months ended March 31, 2012 or 2011, as Prima's financial statements for these periods do not contain all adjustments which are necessary to present fairly Prima's results of operations and information for pro forma adjustments related to the acquisition is not available.

### Tamarac, Inc. Agreement

On May 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Tamarac, Inc. ("Tamarac") (Note 16). In accordance with the merger agreement, a newly formed subsidiary of Envestnet merged with and into Tamarac, and Tamarac became a wholly owned subsidiary of Envestnet. Under the terms of the merger agreement, total cash consideration was approximately \$54,000 for all of the outstanding stock of Tamarac, subject to certain post-closing adjustments of which the Company is still in the process of completing. The Company has established a management incentive plan funded by \$7,000 of common stock for the benefit of certain employees of Tamarac. Such shares vest at preestablished intervals, but in no event later than May 15, 2015, based upon Tamarac meeting certain financial targets. Tamarac is a provider of sophisticated portfolio management technology that enables RIA's to efficiently deliver customized individual account management to their clients.

The Company currently is in the initial phase of gathering financial information and has not completed the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. At this time, the unaudited pro forma financial information is not presented for the three months ended March 31, 2012 or 2011, as Tamarac's financial statements for these periods do not contain all adjustments which are necessary to present fairly Tamarac's results of operations and information for pro forma adjustments related to the acquisition is not available.

For the three months ended March 31, 2012, acquisition related costs for Tamarac and Prima, totaled \$617 and are included in general and administration expenses. The Company will incur additional Tamarac and Prima related acquisition costs during the second quarter of 2012.

### 4. Customer Inducements

Prior to acquiring FundQuest, the Company provided FundQuest and its clients with the Company's platform technology and support services, replacing FundQuest's technology platform ("Platform Services Agreement"). The Company earned fees based upon a contractual percentage of assets under administration. As a result of the acquisition of FundQuest on December 13, 2011 (Note 3), the Platform Services Agreement was terminated, and all of the assets and liabilities associated with the Platform Services Agreement were eliminated.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

In connection with the Platform Services Agreement, the Company was required to make various payments to FundQuest during the contract term as defined in the Platform Services Agreement. These payments included an up-front payment upon completion of the conversion of FundQuest's clients' assets to the Company's technology platform, five annual payments and a payment after the fifth year of the Platform Services Agreement calculated based on the average annual revenues the Company was to receive from FundQuest during the first five years of the contract term. As of December 31, 2010, the estimate of the present value of these payments was approximately \$30,400. The Company also issued to FundQuest a warrant to purchase 1,388,888 shares of its common stock, with an exercise price of \$10.80 for an estimated fair value of \$2,946 as of December 31, 2010. The present value of all payments and the fair value of the warrant was accounted for as customer inducement costs and were amortized as a reduction to the Company's revenues from assets under management or administration on a straight-line basis over the contract term of seven years.

Amortization and imputed interest expense was as follows:

	Inree	Months Ended
		March 31,
	2012	2011
Amortization expense	<del>\$</del> —	\$ 1,206
Imputed interest expense	_	205

# 5. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consist of the following:

	<b>Estimated Useful Life</b>	2012	2011
Cost:			
Office furniture and fixtures	5-7 years	\$ 2,860	\$ 2,713
Computer equipment and software	3 years	19,362	18,942
Other office equipment	5 years	598	598
Leasehold improvements	Shorter of the term of the lease		
	or useful life of the asset	5,877	5,833
		28,697	28,086
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(18,030)	(16,995)
Property and equipment, net		\$ 10,667	\$ 11,091

Depreciation and amortization expense for property and equipment was as follows:

	Three Month	s Ended
	March 3	31,
	2012	2011
Depreciation and amortization expense	\$ 1,037	\$ 864

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

# 6. Internally Developed Software

Internally developed software consists of the following:

	Estimated Useful Life	March 31, 2012	2011
	Estiliated Oseiul Life	2012	2011
Internally developed software	5 years	\$11,228	\$ 10,882
Less accumulated depreciation		<u>(7,741</u> )	(7,358)
Internally developed software, net		\$ 3,487	\$ 3,524

Depreciation expense for internally developed software was as follows:

	Three	Three Months Ended	
	I	March 31,	
	2012	2011	
Depreciation expense	\$ 383	\$ 402	

# 7. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets consist of the following:

		March 31, 2012			December 31, 2011		
		Gross		Net	Gross		Net
		Carrying	Accumulated	Carrying	Carrying	Accumulated	Carrying
	Useful Life	Amount	Amortization	Amount	Amount	Amortization	Amount
FundQuest customer list	7 years	\$11,830	\$ (1,020)	10,810	\$11,830	\$ (167)	\$11,663
Oberon customer list	8 years	3,644	(3,302)	342	3,644	(3,189)	455
B-Ready customer list	4 years	209	(115)	94	209	(102)	107
Total intangible assets		\$15,683	\$ (4,437)	\$11,246	\$15,683	\$ (3,458)	\$12,225

Amortization expense for intangible assets was as follows:

	I III CC IV	ionuis Ended	
	Ma	March 31,	
	2012	2011	
Amortization expense	\$ 979	\$ 282	

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

#### 8. Other Non-Current Assets

Other non-current assets consist of the following:

	March 31, 2012	December 31, 2011
Investment in private company	\$ 1,250	\$ 1,250
Deposits		
Lease	1,538	1,538
Other	266	259
Other	<u>111</u>	115
Total other non-current assets	\$ 3,165	\$ 3,162

#### 9. Fair Value Measurements

Financial assets and liabilities recorded at fair value in the consolidated balance sheet are categorized based upon a fair value hierarchy established by U.S. GAAP, which prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value into the following levels:

- Level 1: Inputs based on quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities at the measurement date.
- Level 2: Inputs based on quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets and liabilities in markets that are not active; or inputs that are observable and can be corroborated by observable market data.
- Level 3: Inputs reflect management's best estimates and assumptions of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. The inputs are unobservable in the market and significant to the valuation of the instruments.

### Fair Value on a Recurring Basis:

The Company periodically invests excess cash in money-market funds not insured by the FDIC. The Company believes that the investments in money market funds are on deposit with creditworthy financial institutions and that the funds are highly liquid. The fair values of the Company's investments in money market funds are based on the daily quoted market prices for the net asset value of the various money market funds. These money market funds are considered Level 1 assets, totaled approximately \$55,910 and \$52,383 as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively and are included in cash and cash equivalents in the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

#### 10. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consist of the following:

	March 31,	December 31,	
	2012	2011	
Accrued investment manager fees	\$ 9,203	\$ 8,451	
Accrued compensation and related taxes	2,267	4,230	
Accrued professional services	625	481	
Accrued restructuring charges	19	290	
Other accrued expenses	1,072	1,467	
Total accrued expenses	\$13,186	\$ 14,919	

As a result of the EPS acquisition on December 31, 2011, the Company incurred restructuring charges, primarily severance charges related to the termination of certain EPS employees in the three months ended March 31, 2012.

In the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011, the Company recognized pretax restructuring charges of \$27 and \$10.

The summary of activity in accrued restructuring charges was as follows:

	EPS		
	Acquisition	Other	Total
Balance at December 31, 2011	\$ 237	\$ 53	* 290
Restructuring provision incurred	27	_	27
Payments	(255)	(43)	(298)
Balance at March 31, 2012	<u>\$ 9</u>	\$ 10	\$ 19

#### 11. Income Taxes

U.S. GAAP requires the interim period tax provision to be determined as follows:

- At the end of each quarter, the Company estimates the tax that will be provided for the year stated as a percent of estimated "ordinary" income for the year. The term ordinary income refers to earnings from continuing operations before income taxes, excluding significant unusual or infrequently occurring items.
  - The estimated annual effective rate is applied to the year-to-date "ordinary" income at the end of each quarter to compute the year-to-date tax applicable to ordinary income. The tax expense or benefit related to ordinary income in each quarter is the difference between the most recent year-to-date and the prior quarter year-to-date computations.
- The tax effects of significant unusual or infrequently occurring items are recognized as discrete items in the interim period in which the events occur. The impact of changes in tax laws or rates on deferred tax amounts, the effects of changes in judgment about beginning of the year valuation allowances and change in tax reserves resulting from the finalization of tax audits or reviews are examples of significant unusual or infrequently occurring items that are recognized as discrete items in the interim period in which the event occurs.

The determination of the annual effective tax rate is based upon a number of significant estimates and judgments, including the estimated annual pretax income of the Company and the development of tax planning strategies during the year.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

The following table includes tax expense and the effective tax rate for the Company's income from operations:

		March 31,	
	2012	2011	
Income before income taxes	\$1,238	\$ 2,372	
Income tax provision	498	968	
Effective tax rate	40.2%	40.8%	

Upon exercise of stock options, the Company recognizes any difference between U.S. GAAP compensation expense and income tax compensation expense as a tax windfall or shortfall. The difference is charged to equity in the case of a windfall. When the exercise results in a windfall and the windfall results in a net operating loss ("NOL"), or the windfall increases an NOL carryforward, no windfall is recognized until the deduction reduces the income tax payable. For U.S. GAAP purposes, the Company has deferred the recognition of approximately \$1,381 in windfall tax benefits associated with its stock-based compensation until a cash tax savings is realized. The benefit will be recorded in stockholders' equity when utilized on an income tax return to reduce taxes payable, and as such, it will not impact the Company's effective tax rate.

The total amount of the gross liability for unrecognized tax benefits reported in other non-current liabilities was \$618 and \$573 at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. At March 31, 2012, the amount of unrecognized tax benefits that would benefit the Company's effective tax rate, if recognized, was \$472.

The Company recognizes potential interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense. The Company had accrued interest and penalties of \$209 as of both March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011.

The Company files a consolidated federal income tax return and separate tax returns with various states. Additionally, a subsidiary of the Company files a tax return in a foreign jurisdiction. The Company's tax returns for the calendar years ended December 31, 2011, 2010 and 2009, and fiscal year ended March 31, 2009 remain open to examination by the Internal Revenue Service in their entirety. They also remain open with respect to state taxing jurisdictions.

### 12. Stock-Based Compensation

Stock Options

The Company has stock options and restricted stock outstanding under the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2004 Plan") and the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "2010 Plan"). As of March 31, 2012, the maximum number of shares available for future issuance under the 2010 Plan is 2,062,041.

Employee stock-based compensation expense was as follows:

		Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2012	2011	
Employee stock-based compensation expense	\$ 795	\$ 816	
Tax effect on employee stock-based compensation expense	(320)	(309)	
Net effect on income	<u>\$ 475</u>	<u>\$ 507</u>	

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

The following weighted average assumptions were used to value options granted during the periods indicated:

		Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2012	2011	
Grant date fair value of options	\$ 4.92	\$ 5.26	
Volatility	39.7%	39.3%	
Risk-free interest rate	1.1%	2.5%	
Dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%	
Expected term (in years)	6.0	6.0	

\*\*\* \* 1 . 1

The following table summarizes option activity under the 2004 Plan and 2010 Plan:

	Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Life (Years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Outstanding as of December 31, 2011	4,863,718	\$ 8.19	·	
Granted	149,652	12.45		
Exercised	(124,956)	7.59		
Forfeited	(2,000)	9.70		
Outstanding as of March 31, 2012	4,886,414	8.34	6.7	\$ 20,544
Options exercisable	3,008,274	7.39	5.6	15,486

Exercise prices of stock options outstanding as of March 31, 2012 range from \$0.11 to \$13.45.

# Restricted Stock

Periodically, the Company grants restricted stock awards to employees that vest one-third on each of the first three anniversaries of the grant date. The following is a summary of the activity for unvested restricted stock awards during the three months ended March 31, 2012:

	Number of Shares	Aver Date	eighted- age Grant Fair Value r Share
Balance at December 31, 2011	73,820	\$	12.26
Granted	155,383		12.44
Vested	(21,235)		12.55
Expired/cancelled	(1,064)		12.45
Forfeited	(104)		12.55
Balance at March 31, 2012	206,800	\$	12.36

At March 31, 2012, there was \$8,050 of unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested stock options and restricted stock which the Company expects to recognize over a weighted-average period of 2.3 years.

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

# 13. Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing net earnings available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the weighted average number of shares outstanding after the assumed conversion of all dilutive securities.

The following is a reconciliation of net earnings to basic earnings per share and diluted earnings per share:

	Three Months Ended March 31,		
	2012	2011	
Net income	\$ 740	\$ 1,404	
Basic number of weighted-average shares outstanding	31,857,598	31,433,964	
Effect of dilutive shares:	,,	,,	
Options to purchase common stock	897,225	1,137,492	
Common warrants	143,042	301,144	
Unvested restricted stock	4,104		
Diluted number of weighted-average shares outstanding	32,901,969	32,872,600	
Net income per share:	<del>=</del>	-	
Basic	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.04	
Diluted	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.04	

Common share equivalents for securities that were anti-dilutive and therefore excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share was as follows:

	March 3	
	2012	2011
Options to purchase common stock	637,985	_
Unvested restricted stock	196,800	_

# 14. Major Customers

One customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company's fees receivable:

2012 2011	March 31,	December 31, 2011
Fidelity 19% 349	<u>2012</u> 19%	34%

# Envestnet, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

The Company has not established an allowance for doubtful accounts related to the receivables from this customer as of March 31, 2012 or December 31, 2011.

One customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company's revenues:

	Three Mo	nths Ended
	Mar	ch 31,
	2012	2011
Fidelity	24%	30%

#### 15. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is involved in litigation arising in the ordinary course of its business. The Company does not believe that the outcome of any of the current litigation, individually or in the aggregate, would, if determined adversely to it, have a material adverse effect on its results of operations, financial condition, cash flows or business.

# 16. Subsequent Events

On April 5, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Prima and on May 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Tamarac (Note 3).

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Unless otherwise indicated, the terms "Envestnet", the "Company", "we", "us" and "our" refer to Envestnet, Inc. and its subsidiaries. All amounts are in thousands, except share and per share information, financial advisors and client accounts.

#### Forward-Looking Statements

This quarterly report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements regarding future events and our future results within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements include, in particular, statements about our plans, strategies and prospects under the heading "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." These statements are based on our current expectations and projections about future events and are identified by terminology such as "anticipate," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "expected," "intend," "will," "may," or "should" or the negative of those terms or other comparable terminology. Although we believe that our plans, intentions and expectations are reasonable, we may not achieve our plans, intentions or expectations.

These forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements we make in this quarterly report are set forth in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the "2011 Form 10-K") under "Risk Factors"; accordingly, investors should not place undue reliance upon our forward-looking statements. We undertake no obligation to update any of the forward-looking statements after the date of this quarterly report to conform those statements to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as required by applicable law.

You should read this quarterly report on Form 10-Q and our 2011 Form 10-K completely and with the understanding that our actual future results, levels of activity, performance and achievements may be different from what we expect and that these differences may be material. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements.

The following discussion and analysis should also be read along with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this quarterly report and the audited consolidated financial statements and the related notes included in our 2011 Form 10-K. Except for the historical information contained herein, this discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Actual results could differ materially from those discussed below.

#### Overview

We are a leading independent provider of integrated wealth management software and services to financial advisors and institutions. Envestnet AdvisorSuit® software empowers advisors to better manage client outcomes and strengthen their practice. Envestnet® also offers advanced portfolio solutions through its Portfolio Management Consultants group ("Envestnet | PMC"®). Envestnet Reporting Solutions ("Envestnet | Vantage" just gavisors an in-depth view of clients' various investments, empowering them to give holistic, personalized advice. By integrating a wide range of investment solutions and services, our Web-based technology platform provides financial advisors with the flexibility to address their clients' needs. We work with financial advisors who are independent, as well as those who are associated with financial advisory firms and financial institutions, which we refer to as enterprise clients. We focus our technology development efforts and our sales and marketing approach on addressing financial advisors' front-, middle- and back-office needs. We believe that our investment solutions and services allow financial advisors to be more efficient and effective in the activities critical to their businesses by facilitating client interactions, supporting and enhancing portfolio management and analysis, and enabling reliable account support and administration. In addition, we are not controlled by a financial institution, broker-dealer or other entity operating in the securities or wealth management industry, which we believe affords us a greater level of independence and impartiality.

#### **Operational Highlights**

Revenues from assets under management ("AUM") or assets under administration ("AUA") increased 21% from \$23,271 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$28,263 in the three months ended March 31, 2012. Total revenues, which include licensing and professional service fees, increased 12% from \$29,262 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$32,642 in the three months ended March 31, 2012. The increase in revenues from assets under management or administration were a result of the positive effects of new account growth and positive net flows of AUM or AUA, as well as an increase in revenues related to the FundQuest acquisition.

Net income for the three months ended March 31, 2012 was \$740, or \$0.02 per diluted share, compared to \$1,404, or \$0.04 per diluted share for the three months ended March 31, 2011.

Adjusted EBITDA for the three months ended March 31, 2012 was \$5,094, a decrease of 18% from \$6,224 in the prior year period. Adjusted net income for the three months ended March 31, 2012 was \$2,201, or \$0.7 per diluted share, compared to adjusted net income of \$2,964, or \$0.09 per diluted share in the prior year period.

Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted net income are non-GAAP financial measures. See "Non-GAAP Financial Measures" for a discussion of non-GAAP measures and a reconciliation of such measures to GAAP.

#### Recent Events

#### Fidelity Agreement

As of December 31, 2011, we renegotiated a five year license agreement with Fidelity which resulted in a reduction to our license fee revenue. In addition, as a part of the renegotiated agreement, we will continue to receive ongoing platform services fees through the Fidelity relationship based upon asset based fees.

#### Prima Capital Holding, Inc. Agreement

On April 5, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Prima Capital Holding, Inc. ("Prima"). In accordance with the stock purchase agreement, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of Prima for cash consideration of approximately \$13,750, subject to certain post-closing adjustments. Prima provides investment management due diligence, research applications, asset allocation modeling and multi-manager portfolios to the wealth management and retirement industries. Prima's clientele includes seven of the top 20 banks in the U.S. as measured by total assets, independent RIAs, regional broker-dealers, family offices and trust companies.

#### Tamarac, Inc. Agreement

On May 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Tamarac, Inc. ("Tamarac"). In accordance with the merger agreement, a newly formed subsidiary of Envestnet merged with and into Tamarac, and Tamarac became a wholly owned subsidiary of Envestnet. Under the terms of the merger agreement, total cash consideration was approximately \$54,000 for all of the outstanding stock of Tamarac, subject to certain post-closing adjustments. The Company has established a management incentive plan funded by \$7,000 of common stock for the benefit of certain employees of Tamarac. Such shares vest at pre-established intervals, but in no event later than May 15, 2015, based upon Tamarac meeting certain financial targets. Tamarac is a provider of sophisticated portfolio management technology that enables RIA's to efficiently deliver customized individual account management to their clients.

#### **Key Operating Metrics**

The following table provides information regarding the amount of assets utilizing our platform, financial advisors and investor accounts in the periods indicated.

			As of		
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	March 31,
	2011	2011	2011 t accounts and advise	2011	2012
Platform Assets		(пі шшона ехсер	t accounts and adviso	or data, unaddited)	
Assets Under Management (AUM)	\$ 15,635	\$ 16,493	\$ 15,560	\$ 22,936	\$ 26,084
Assets Under Administration (AUA)	53,115	54,261	50,607	47,148	54,336
Subtotal AUM/A	68,750	70,754	66,167	70,084	80,420
Licensing	83,538	68,531	61,571	69,514	76,235
Total Platform Assets	\$152,288	\$139,285	\$ 127,738	\$ 139,598	\$156,655
Platform Accounts					
AUM	71,396	77,302	83,073	124,636	134,294
AUA	252,260	254,995	254,100	216,038	229,942
Subtotal AUM/A	323,656	332,297	337,173	340,674	364,236
Licensing	601,512	572,612	572,791	588,038	588,936
Total Platform Accounts	925,168	904,909	909,964	928,712	953,172
Advisors					
AUM/A	14,140	14,613	14,206	13,887	14,386
Licensing	7,895	6,201	5,522	5,709	5,351
Total Advisors	22,035	20,814	19,728	19,596	19,737

The following table provides information regarding the degree to which gross sales, redemptions, net flows and changes in the market values of assets contributed to changes in AUM or AUA in the periods indicated.

	Asset Rollforward - Three Months Ended March 31, 2012					
	As of	Gross	Redemp-	Net	Market	As of
	12/31/11	Sales	tions	Flows	Impact	3/31/12
		(in mi	llions except accor	unt data, unaud	lited)	
Assets under Management (AUM)	\$ 22,936	\$ 3,094	\$ (1,531)	\$ 1,563	\$1,585	\$ 26,084
Assets under Administration (AUA)	47,148	7,119	(2,751)	4,368	2,820	54,336
Subtotal AUM/A	<u>\$ 70,084</u>	\$10,213	\$ (4,282)	\$ 5,931	\$4,405	\$ 80,420
Fee-Based Accounts	340,674	42,320	(18,758)	23,562		364,236

Gross sales for the three months ended March 31, 2012 included \$4.1 billion in new client conversions.

The mix of AUM and AUM was as follows for the periods indicated:

	March 31, 2011	June 30, 2011	September 30, 2011	December 31, 2011	March 31, 2012
Assets under management (AUM)	23%	23%	24%	33%	32%
Assets under administration (AUA)	77%	<u>77</u> %	<u>76</u> %	67%	68%
	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

# **Results of Operations**

Three months ended March 31, 2012 compared to three months ended March 31, 2011

	Ti	Three Months Ended March 31,		Increase (Decrease)		
		2012		2011	Amount	%
			(In th	ousands, una	udited)	
Revenues:						
Assets under management or administration	\$	28,263	\$	23,271	\$ 4,992	21%
Licensing and professional services		4,379		5,991	(1,612)	-27%
Total revenues		32,642		29,262	3,380	12%
Operating expenses:						
Cost of revenues		11,526		10,128	1,398	14%
Compensation and benefits		10,685		10,146	539	5%
General and administration		6,773		4,876	1,897	39%
Depreciation and amortization		2,399		1,548	851	55%
Restructuring charges		27		10	17	170%
Total operating expenses		31,410		26,708	4,702	18%
Income from operations		1,232		2,554	(1,322)	-52%
Other income (expense):						
Interest income		9		26	(17)	-65%
Interest expense		(3)		(211)	208	-99%
Gain on investments				3	(3)	-100%
Total other (expense)		6		(182)	188	-103%
Income before income tax provision		1,238		2,372	(1,134)	-48%
Income tax provision		498		968	(470)	-49%
Net income	\$	740	\$	1,404	\$ (664)	-47%

#### Revenues

Total revenues increased 12% from \$29,262 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$32,642 in the three months ended March 31, 2012. The increase was primarily due to an increase in revenues from AUM or AUA of \$4,992. Revenues from assets under management or administration were 87% and 80% of total revenues in the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

# Assets under management or administration

Revenues earned from AUM or AUA increased 21% from \$23,271 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$28,263 in the three months ended March 31, 2012. The increase was primarily due to an increase in asset values applicable to our quarterly billing cycle in 2012, relative to the corresponding period in 2011. In the first quarter of 2012, revenues were positively affected by new account growth and positive net flows of AUM or AUA during 2011, as well as an increase in revenues related to the FundQuest acquisition.

The number of financial advisors with AUM or AUA that had client accounts on our technology platform increased from 14,140 as of March 31, 2011 to 14,386 as of March 31, 2012 and the number of AUM or AUA client accounts increased from approximately 324,000 as of March 31, 2011 to approximately 364,000 as of March 31, 2012.

#### Licensing and professional services

Licensing and professional services revenues decreased 27% from \$5,991 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$4,379 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to a decrease in licensing revenue of \$2,061 partially offset by an increase in professional services revenue of \$452. The decrease in licensing revenue was primarily a result of the renegotiated license agreement with Fidelity.

#### Cost of revenues

Cost of revenues increased 14% from \$10,128 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$11,526 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to a corresponding increase in revenues from AUM or AUA. As a percentage of total revenues, cost of revenues remained flat at 35% in the three months ended March 31, 2011 and 2012.

#### Compensation and benefits

Compensation and benefits increased 5% from \$10,146 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$10,685 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to an increase in salaries and commissions of \$591 related to an increase in headcount as a result of the FundQuest acquisition, and an increase in benefits and taxes of \$282, offset by a decrease in incentive compensation expense of \$271. As a percentage of total revenues, compensation and benefits decreased from 35% in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to 33% in the three months ended March 31, 2012.

#### General and administration

General and administration expenses increased 39% from \$4,876 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$6,773 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to increases in transaction related costs of \$617, occupancy costs of \$408, professional and other legal fees of \$381 and communication, research and data services expense of \$219. Transaction related costs were zero in the prior year period. As a percentage of total revenues, general and administration expenses increased from 17% in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to 21% in the three months ended March 31, 2012.

#### Depreciation and amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense increased 55% from \$1,548 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$2,399 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to an increase in intangible asset amortization of \$697 and fixed asset depreciation and amortization of \$173. The increase in intangible asset amortization was due to customer list intangible asset amortization as a result of the FundQuest acquisition (see note 3 to the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements). The increase in fixed asset depreciation and amortization expense was primarily due to increases in computer equipment and software to support the growth of our operations. As a percentage of total revenues, depreciation and amortization expense increased from 5% in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to 7% in the three months ended March 31, 2012.

#### Interest expense

Interest expense decreased from \$211 in the three months ended March 31, 2011 to \$3 in the three months ended March 31, 2012, primarily due to three months of imputed interest on payments due to FundQuest compared to no imputed interest in the current year period. As discussed in notes 3 and 4 to the unaudited consolidated financial statements, due to the FundQuest acquisition and the related termination of the Platform Services Agreement with FundQuest, we have ceased imputing interest expense as of the date of acquisition.

#### Income tax provision

	I free Mor	ths Ended ch 31,	
	2012	20	)11
	(in thousand	s, unaudited)	,
come tax provision	\$ 498	\$	968
ffective tax rate	40.2%		40.8%

. . . . . . .

For the three months ended March 31, 2012 and March 31, 2011, our effective tax rate differs from the statutory rate primarily due to the effect of state taxes and permanent differences.

#### **Non GAAP Financial Measures**

	Three Mo	onths Ended
	Mai	rch 31,
	2012	2011
	(in thousand	ds, unaudited)
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 5,094	\$ 6,224
Adjusted net income	2,201	2,964
Adjusted net income per share	0.07	0.09

"Adjusted EBITDA" represents net income before interest income, interest expense, income tax provision, depreciation and amortization, non-cash stock-based compensation expense, gain on investments, restructuring charges and transaction costs, severance, customer inducement costs and litigation related expense.

"Adjusted net income" represents net income before non-cash stock-based compensation expense, restructuring charges and transaction costs, severance, amortization of acquired intangibles, customer inducement costs, imputed interest expense and litigation related expense. Reconciling items are tax effected using the income tax rates in effect on the applicable date.

"Adjusted net income per share" represents adjusted net income divided by the diluted number of weighted-average shares outstanding.

The Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors and our management use adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share:

- as measures of operating performance;
- · for planning purposes, including the preparation of annual budgets;
- · to allocate resources to enhance the financial performance of our business;
- · to evaluate the effectiveness of our business strategies; and
- in communications with our Board of Directors concerning our financial performance.

Our Compensation Committee and our management may also consider adjusted EBITDA, among other factors, when determining management's incentive compensation.

We also present adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share as supplemental performance measures because we believe that they provide our Board of Directors, management and investors with additional information to assess our performance. Adjusted EBITDA provides comparisons from period to period by excluding potential differences caused by variations in the age and book depreciation of fixed assets affecting relative depreciation expense and amortization of internally developed software, amortization of customer inducement costs, litigation-related expense, severance, gain on investments, and changes in interest expense and interest income that are influenced by capital structure decisions and capital market conditions. Our management also believes it is useful to exclude non-cash stock-based compensation expense from adjusted EBITDA, adjusted operating income and adjusted net income because non-cash equity grants made at a certain price and point in time do not necessarily reflect how our business is performing at any particular time.

We believe adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share are useful to investors in evaluating our operating performance because securities analysts use adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share as supplemental measures to evaluate the overall performance of companies, and we anticipate that our investor and analyst presentations will include adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income per share.

Adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share are not measurements of our financial performance under U.S. GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, or any other performance measures derived in accordance with U.S. GAAP, or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of our profitability or liquidity.

We understand that, although adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share are frequently used by securities analysts and others in their evaluation of companies, these measures have limitations as analytical tools, and you should not consider them in isolation, or as a substitute for an analysis of our results as reported under U.S. GAAP. In particular you should consider:

- Adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share do not reflect our cash expenditures, or future requirements for capital expenditures or contractual commitments;
- · Adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share do not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;
- Adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share do not reflect non-cash components of employee compensation;
- Although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized often will have to be replaced in the future, and adjusted EBITDA does not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements;
- Due to either net losses before income tax expenses or the use of federal and state net operating loss carryforwards in 2012 and 2011 we had cash income tax payments of \$341 and \$109 in the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Income tax payments will be higher if we continue to generate taxable income and our existing net operating loss carryforwards for federal and state income taxes have been fully utilized or have expired; and
- Other companies in our industry may calculate adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share differently than we do, limiting their usefulness as a comparative measure.

Management compensates for the inherent limitations associated with using adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share through disclosure of such limitations, presentation of our financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP and reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share to net income and net income per share, the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measure. Further, our management also reviews U.S. GAAP measures and evaluates individual measures that are not included in some or all of our non-U.S. GAAP financial measures, such as our level of capital expenditures and interest income, among other measures.

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of net income to adjusted EBITDA based on our historical results:

		lonths Ended arch 31,
	2012	2011
	(in thousan	nds, unaudited)
Net income	\$ 740	\$ 1,404
Add (deduct):		
Interest income	(9)	(26)
Interest expense	3	211
Income tax provision	498	968
Depreciation and amortization	2,399	1,548
Stock-based compensation expense	795	816
Gain on investments	_	(3)
Restructuring charges and transaction costs	644	10
Severance	5	57
Customer inducement costs	_	1,206
Litigation related expense	19	33
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 5,094	\$ 6,224

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of net income to adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share based on our historical results:

		e Months Ended
	2012 *	March 31, 2011 *
		isands, unaudited)
Net income	\$ 740	\$ 1,404
Add:	ψ /40	ψ 1,404
Stock-based compensation expense	475	488
Restructuring charges and transaction costs	386	6
Severance	3	34
Amortization of acquired intangibles	586	169
Customer inducement costs	_	721
Imputed interest expense	_	122
Litigation related expense	11	20
Adjusted net income	\$ 2,201	\$ 2,964
Basic number of weighted-average shares outstanding	31,857,598	31,433,964
Effect of dilutive shares:		
Options to purchase common stock	897,225	1,137,492
Common warrants	143,042	301,144
Restricted stock	4,104	
Diluted number of weighted-average shares outstanding	32,901,969	32,872,600
Adjusted net income per share	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.09

<sup>\*</sup> Adjustments are tax effected using an income tax rate of 40.2% for 2012 and 2011, respectively.

# **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

As of March 31, 2012, we had total cash and cash equivalents of \$70,636 compared to \$64,909 as of December 31, 2011. In February 2012, we announced two acquisitions that closed in the second quarter of 2012 (see notes 3 and 16 to the notes to the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements) with a combined purchase price of \$67,750. We plan to use existing cash and cash generated in the ongoing operations of our business to fund these acquisitions, our current operations and capital expenditures in 2012.

# Cash Flows

The following table presents information regarding our cash flows and cash and cash equivalents for the periods indicated:

			onths Ended rch 31,
		2012	2011
	·	(In thousan	ds, unaudited)
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	4,930	\$ 5,008
Net cash used in investing activities		(73)	(1,839)
Net cash provided by financing activities		870	978
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		5,727	4,147
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period		70,636	71,815

# **Operating Activities**

Net cash provided by operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2012 decreased by \$78 compared to the same period in 2011, primarily due to a decrease in net income of \$664 from the three months ended March 31, 2012 compared to the prior year period, offset by various other non-cash adjustments and changes in operating assets and liabilities.

#### Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2012 decreased by \$1,766 compared to the same period in 2011. Cash disbursements in 2012 and 2011 totaled \$959 and \$1,854, respectively, for purchases of property and equipment and capitalization of internally developed software. In the three months ended March 31, 2012 the Company also increased goodwill by \$889 resulting from the finalization of the working capital adjustment related to the FundQuest acquisition (see note 3 to the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements).

#### Financing Activities

Net cash provided by financing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2012 decreased by \$108 compared to the same period in 2011, primarily due to proceeds from the exercise of stock options of \$948 and \$1,078 in the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

#### **Critical Accounting Estimates**

There have been no changes in the matters for which we make critical accounting estimates in the preparation of our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements during the three months ended March 31, 2012, as compared to those disclosed in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011 included in our 2011 Form 10-K.

#### **Commitments and Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

#### Leases and Note Payable

We lease facilities under non-cancelable operating leases expiring at various dates through 2023. See our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 for our contractual obligations relating to operating leases and note payable.

#### Prima Capital Holding, Inc. Agreement

On April 5, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Prima. In accordance with the stock purchase agreement, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of Prima for cash consideration of approximately \$13,750, subject to certain post-closing adjustments.

#### Tamarac, Inc. Agreement

On May 1, 2012, the Company completed the acquisition of Tamarac. In accordance with the merger agreement, a newly formed subsidiary of Envestnet merged with and into Tamarac, and Tamarac became a wholly owned subsidiary of Envestnet. Under the terms of the merger agreement, total cash consideration was approximately \$54,000 for all of the outstanding stock of Tamarac, subject to certain post-closing adjustments. The Company has established a management incentive plan funded by \$7,000 of common stock for the benefit of certain employees of Tamarac. Such shares vest at pre-established intervals, but in no event later than May 15, 2015, based upon Tamarac meeting certain financial targets.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In June 2011, the FASB issued authoritative guidance that amends ASC Topic 220, Comprehensive Income, to require that all non-owner changes in stockholders' equity be presented either in a single continuous statement of comprehensive income or in two separate but consecutive statements, and it eliminates the option to present components of other comprehensive income as a part of the statement of changes in stockholders' equity. In addition, this guidance requires an entity to present on the face of the financial statements reclassification adjustments for items that are reclassified from other comprehensive income to net income in the statement(s) where the components of net income and the components of other comprehensive income are presented. These amendments are to be applied retrospectively and are effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2011; however, early adoption is permitted. The adoption of this guidance on January 1, 2012 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2011, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding the testing of goodwill for impairment. This guidance allows companies to perform a "qualitative" assessment to determine whether or not the current two-step quantitative testing method, in which a company compares the fair value of reporting units to its carrying amount including goodwill, must be followed. If a qualitative assessment indicates that it is more-likely-than-not that the fair value of a reporting unit is greater than its carrying amount, then the quantitative impairment test is not required. A company may choose to use the qualitative assessment on none, some, or all of its reporting units or to bypass the qualitative assessment and proceed directly to the two-step quantitative testing method. This guidance is effective for annual and interim goodwill impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2011; however, early adoption is permitted. The adoption of this guidance on January 1, 2012 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

#### Market risk

Our exposure to market risk is directly related to revenues from asset management or administration services earned based upon a contractual percentage of AUM or AUA. In the three months ended March 31, 2012, 87% of our revenues were derived from revenues based on the market value of AUM or AUA. We expect this percentage to vary over time. A decrease in the aggregate value of AUM or AUA may cause our revenue and income to decline.

#### Foreign currency risk

The expenses of our India subsidiary, which primarily consist of expenditures related to compensation and benefits, are paid using the Indian Rupee. We are directly exposed to changes in foreign currency exchange rates through the translation of these monthly expenditures into U.S. dollars. For the three months ended March 31, 2012, we estimate that a hypothetical 10% increase in the value of the Indian Rupee to the U.S. dollar would result in a decrease of approximately \$100 to pre-tax earnings, respectively and a hypothetical 10% decrease in the value of the Indian Rupee to the U.S. dollar would result in an increase of approximately \$100 to pre-tax earnings, respectively.

#### Interest rate risk

We have no floating interest rate debt and therefore we are not directly exposed to interest rate risk.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain "disclosure controls and procedures", as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("the Exchange Act"), that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission and that such information is communicated to our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating our disclosure controls and procedures, management recognized that disclosure controls and procedures, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, but not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the disclosure controls and procedures, our management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible disclosure controls and procedures. The design of any disclosure controls and procedures is also based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions.

Based on their evaluation, our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer concluded that as of March 31, 2012, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

### Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended March 31, 2012 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Beginning in the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2012, management will include the internal controls of Envestnet Portfolio Solutions, Inc. ("EPS"), a wholly owned subsidiary (formerly "FundQuest"), in its assessment of the effectiveness of Envestnet's internal controls over financial reporting. EPS was acquired during the fourth quarter of 2011 as discussed in Note 3, *Business acquisitions*, in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Form 10-Q, and was excluded from management's annual report on internal control over financial reporting for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011 in accordance with the general guidance issued by the SEC regarding exclusion of certain acquired businesses.

#### PART II — OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are involved in litigation arising in the ordinary course of our business. We do not believe that the outcome of any of the current litigation, individually or in the aggregate, would, if determined adversely to us, have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition or business.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

Investment in our securities involves risk. An investor or potential investor should consider the risks summarized under the caption "Risk Factors" in Part I, Item 1A of our 2011 Form 10-K filed, when making investment decisions regarding our securities. The risk factors that were disclosed in our 2011 Form 10-K have not materially changed since the date our 2011 Form 10-K was filed.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

None.

# (c) Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

	Total number of shares purchased	Average price paid per share	Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs	approxim value) o that ma purchased	number (or nate dollar of shares ny yet be I under the programs
January 1, 2012 through January 31, 2012		\$ —		\$	_
February 1, 2012 through February 29, 2012	6,102	12.71	_		_
March 1, 2012 through March 31, 2012	_	_	_		

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

None.

Item 5. Other Information.

None.

### Item 6. Exhibits

(a) Exhibits

See the exhibit index, which is incorporated herein by reference.

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized on May 9, 2012.

By:	/s/ Judson Bergman				
	Judson Bergman				
	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer				
	Principal Executive Officer				
By:	/s/ Peter D'Arrigo				
	Peter D'Arrigo				
	Chief Financial Officer				
	Principal Financial Officer				
	•				
By:	/S/ DALE SEIER				
	Dale Seier				
	Senior Vice President, Finance				
	Principal Accounting Officer				

ENVESTNET, INC.

#### INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit	
No.	Description
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1(1)	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2(1)	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document *
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document *
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document *
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document *
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document *
101 DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document *

- (1) The material contained in Exhibit 32.1 and 32.2 is not deemed "filed" with the SEC and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, whether made before or after the date hereof and irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates it by reference.
- \* Attached as Exhibit 101 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are the following materials, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011; (ii) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011; (iii) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the three months ended March 31, 2012; (iv) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011; (v) Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements tagged as blocks of text.

The XBRL related information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, Exhibit 101, is not deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), or Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), or otherwise subject to the liabilities of those sections, and is not part of any registration statement to which it may relate, and is not incorporated by reference into any registration statement or other document filed under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except as is expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing or document.

#### Exhibit 31.1

#### CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER CERTIFICATION

I, Judson Bergman, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2012, of Envestnet Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 9, 2012 /s/ JUDSON BERGMAN

Judson Bergman
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

#### Exhibit 31.2

#### CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER CERTIFICATION

I, Peter D'Arrigo, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2012, of Envestnet Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 9, 2012 /s/ PETER D'ARRIGO

Peter D'Arrigo Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Envestnet, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending March 31, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Judson Bergman, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge and belief:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

/s/ Judson Bergman

By: Judson Bergman Chairman and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Dated: May 9, 2012

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Envestnet, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending March 31, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Peter D'Arrigo, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge and belief:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

/s/ Peter D'Arrigo

By: Peter D'Arrigo Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Dated: May 9, 2012

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.